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Independent Public Service Pension Commission

Dear Mr Hutton,
I have been a long time critic of the cost of public sector pensions, their affordability and funding, and wish to advise you of certain changes I believe are necessary in this area which I hope your Commission can recommend. I have frequently expressed concerns about public sector pensions.
As a Labour politician, you may have to save the Conservative minister from himself in his attempts to be conciliatory to the trade unions. Mr Maude in the current Superannuation Bill seems to be following the path taken at huge cost by his predecessor in the matter, Alan Johnson, who chose to back down to public sector union pressure postponing savings for decades. This parliamentary answer (below) and others tell one that the government is revealing its hand too early basically telling the unions it fears them.

28 July 2010: Column WA390


Lord Laird to ask Her Majesty's Government whether the Superannuation Bill's effect is to nullify 
Section 2(3) of the Superannuation Act 1972 as regards the requirement for payments for new 
redundancy and civil service pension arrangements to be agreed by trade unions; and, if not, why they 
are not repealing that subsection. [HL1611]


Lord Taylor of Holbeach: The Government have introduced the Superannuation Bill, as a fiscal 
measure, to cap payments to civil servants on redundancy. The need for any further legislation, 
including changes to Section 2(3) of the Superannuation Act 1972 will be considered in due course.

[2(3) No scheme under the said section 1 shall make any provision which would have the effect of 
reducing the amount of any pension, allowance or gratuity, in so far as that amount is calculated by 
reference to service rendered before the coming into operation of the scheme, or of reducing the length 
of any service so rendered, unless the persons consulted in accordance with section 1(3) of this Act 
have agreed to the inclusion of that provision.]
To undertake your task it is essential the Commission has a practical and comparative idea of what public sector pension schemes cost the country annually. 
I don’t mean an accountant’s or balance sheet view but simple details - profit and loss account style, of what the state puts in every year to all the schemes by way of (a) employer contributions and (b) top-ups to ensure schemes remain viable in a given year.

In the case of the Civil Service Superannuation Scheme (CSPS) this is particularly instructive: In 2008/8, civil servants contributed £317m., the employers, i.e. taxpayers, contributed £2,802m. and there was a ‘Net Cash Requirement’ of £997m., (i.e. government top-up). 
This means the state put in £3.8b to the staff’s £0.3b. This is not only cruelly discriminatory to workers in the private sector but unsustainable. That private sector workers will be having their pension age pushed up in the first instance to 66, when public sector workers in most cases can still retire at 60, is unconscionable. 

Private sector workers therefore have to work longer and harder for lower wages, higher taxes, and less pension benefits to pay for public sector pensioners - the new labour aristocracy.
I know the CSPS is not only unfunded but essentially free in terms of pension contributions to most civil servants (they pay for widows benefits), and thus the most extreme example, but the second layer of schemes only require staff contributions of from 5% as in the NHS Scheme whose employer contribution is 14%. It is a notionally funded scheme. I am unclear whether it is currently topped up in any way,
The heart of the matter is we still have no overall public sector scheme costs figures. Without these annual amounts the Commission will find it difficult to proceed. There is little need to look at actuarial or accounting estimates of the future when the current state of play becomes clear. It is those estimates that have clouded so much of the discussion to date.
Even the current government is reluctant to provide extrapolated and collated cost amounts. The PQs I arranged through Lord Laird before and after the election indicate, by their non-answers, the nature and level of the avoidance of the truth and the obvious lack of a willingness to face up to the enormity of the problem. Statistics were simply not going to be gathered up and published in Hansard for individual schemes, let alone the whole public sector. Or was it civil servants avoiding the difficulties?
A first principle the Commission must agree is that public sector pensions should be genuinely self-funded as soon as possible and that this should apply immediately in the case of new employees. 
Your first decision on recommendations must be that MPs’ pensions become self-financing (for obvious reasons) and cease to be calculated by means of final salary.

The second decision, a preliminary principle or requirement, is that employers’ contributions to public sector pensions must not increase and indeed should fall. The level of employer contributions, by scheme, should be researched and assessed. 
It is undoubtedly the case that heightening employers’ contributions has been a way of disguising the real costs of public sector pension schemes. Rules should be set as what maximum employer contributions there could be and whether in many cases they should be reduced and employee contributions consequently increased. The deceit here must stop and employers’ contributions brought roughly into line with what private sector employers pay.

In the case of the CSPS, that figure (the ASLC or Accruing Superannuation Liability Contributions) is as high as 25%. (I am unclear whether ASLC excludes the annual Net Cash Requirement monies.)
A third decision must be to end final salary as the key to members’ pension and lump sum calculation in public sector schemes. This should be replaced, as is happening in some schemes, by average annual remuneration during service. This will end discrimination against women who have career breaks to bring up children, and the low-paid. It will also stop the practice of senior staff awarding one another temporary promotions in the last three years of service to boost their pension benefits.
Another recommendation is that there should be a change in the law in the event of annual deflation to require public sector pension benefits to decline accordingly. This was originally omitted because deflation was considered inconceivable - but it happened last year. Inflation-proofing is a privilege reserved to public sector pensioners but it is criminal that non-public sector workers should pay for those pensioners to get increased amounts in times of deflation.
You will find your proposals going nowhere if you do not accept and recognise public sector representatives, and interested individuals have an understandable psychological inability to argue or discuss this matter logically or sensibly. There is nothing you will write that will change those opinions which are based on a socialised view of the world which has been largely dominant since 1945. The BBC for one whose staff are in a public sector scheme you are not reviewing either do not understand the issue or do little research on the matter. Either way there is no debate and constant light questioning of Mark Serwotka of the PCSU. Self-interest and statism make discussion largely pointless.
I am concerned, as some PQs recently tabled by Lord Laird indicate, at the related issue of redundancy payments for civil servants and how the government is approaching the matter. This is visible from the approach within the Superannuation Bill. They have chosen not to amend section 2.3 of the 1972 Superannuation Act now. It required trade unions to agree any changes in civil service pension arrangements. This interpretation was confirmed in a judgement by Mr Justice Sales on 10 May 2010 in a case brought by the Public and Commercial Services Union (PCSU). 
Without that amendment, the Commission’s proposals will be impossible to implement where civil servants are concerned. I suggest you make such a change one of your early recommendations.
You will notice also that increasing numbers of ancillary and satellite bodies, and voluntary groups are entering public sector pension schemes some not even in the public sector. This too will have to be reviewed.
Obviously I come from Northern Ireland, which would be significantly affected by reforms in this matter not least because of our disproportionately large public sector. To declare one interest I am actually a public service pensioner, but have worked in both the private and public sectors. I was an active trade unionist some time ago. I did work for ten years in the Northern Ireland Health Services Superannuation Scheme and knew its rules intimately. Until I retired in 2008 I worked for the DHSSPS Public Health branch.
I attach details of a number of the PQs and answers I mentioned. 
Obviously I cannot go through all the relevant areas in this relatively short response but I would be more than happy to assist you in your deliberations or indeed become a member of the Commission as I indicated earlier to the DWP Minister.
Yours sincerely
Jeffrey Dudgeon

